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This note is collated by NRW from submissions from NRW staff and Forum members prior to National Access Forum Meetings in order to facilitate the sharing of information.  Please note that items are included as provided by their author.
NRW: Jill Brown 
Consultation on updating the River Basin Management Plans
The six month consultation closed on 10 April 2015. Your views helped to develop the updated River Basin Management Plans (RBMPs) and the actions planned for improvements between 2015 and 2021. We received a 101 responses from a wide range of groups, organisations and individuals, many had also responded to the Challenges & Choices consultation. The results of the consultation for the Dee and Western Wales River Basin District are summarised on our website (see Consultation Results). For the Severn results, led by the Environment Agency see Gov.UK 
The updated RBMPs will be submitted to the Minister of Natural Resources on 30 October 2015 and published on our website: https://naturalresources.wales/water/quality/improving-water-quality/?lang=en
The Dee RBMP will also be submitted to the Secretary of State for the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs. 

The Severn RBMPs will be published on Gov.UK
We will continue to work closely with the Environment Agency and partners because of our cross-border connections with the Dee and Severn River Basin Districts. 

The RBMPs will be published on our website on 22 December 2015. The Flood Risk Management Plans will be published at the same time.

NRW:  Rachel Parry
Natural Resources Wales and Visit Wales have been working together to publish articles related to ‘10 of the Best’ themed routes; historical and accessible/family friendly. Continuing with the extremely successful 10 of the Best series, NRW will be publishing 10 seasonal routes to tie in with Visit Wales' Year of Adventure starting with 10 Winter walks drawn from NRW own or managed land. They will be published on the 'Out and About' pages of the NRW website and will also be available to download via the Viewranger App. 
NRW:  Joe Roberts
Life N2K – Recreation and Access Thematic Action Plan 
Following the recent consultation with the NAFW on management of recreation and access on Natura 2000 sites (N2K), a Thematic Action Plan (TAP) has been created to outline the strategic steer for future work. This TAP presents the findings of the Life N2K project in terms of the reported impact of access and recreation on N2K sites and outlines a set of key actions that will be used to counter these. This document will be available on the NRW website shortly. Thanks are offered for the role of the NAFW in shaping this work and a full briefing will be provided for the next NAFW meeting in March.  
Dog Walking Code
Following a consultation with the NAFW and LAFs last year on the Dog Walking Code, the working group used the comments to develop a final version of the code. This code was launched last summer and has been published on the NRW website and distributed to tourist venues around Wales. A copy of the code can be found at:

https://naturalresources.wales/media/4862/the-dog-walking-code.pdf
Further work is also being trialled on NRW sites, based on the messages in the code, to look at the application of behaviour change techniques and behavioural monitoring.

Trail Users Code
Following feedback from the NAF and LAFs, a project has been initiated to develop a code or set of user facing guidance for shared use trails in Wales. A working group has been established and will be meeting shortly to discuss the scope of the project and a process for developing appropriate guidance. A full briefing for this project will be made at the next NAF.

For more information on any of the above projects please contact - joseph.roberts@cyfoethnaturiolcymru.gov.uk 

British Horse Society: Mark Weston
Self-Closing Bridleway  Gates Trial
This took place at Askham Bryan College in Yorkshire 18 - 24 September.  10 gates were trialled.  49 horses took part in the trial, as well as numerous walkers, cyclists, and people with disabilities.  Natural England are now analysing the results (200 questionnaires and 1500 video clips!) and hope to issue preliminary findings before the end of the year, and a full report in April 2016.

A pertinent comment we received from one participant following the trial:-

All the gates at the trial were a doddle to do compared to the ones we meet on the bridle paths next to our fields, metal farm gates with rusty sprung bolt fastenings that are at just the right height to gouge a hole out of your horses side or your leg, and which you need super-human strength to pull back to open, and which then drop a couple of inches once open so that you have to lift the gate up from the saddle to manage to fasten it again. 
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Riding Safely

We have now produced a You Tube video clip to show riders how to safely negotiate a gate.  https://youtu.be/U79lvic1gAE
National Equestrian Survey 2015
KEY FACTS
Key findings include:

The economic value of the equestrian sector stands at £4.3 billion of consumer spending across a wide range of goods and services each year. This has increased from £3.8 billion in 2011.

Riding for pleasure, at 96%, was the most popular equestrian activity, with 59% of riders taking part in non-affiliated competitions.

The overall number of those who ride has fallen, from 3.5 million in 2011 to 2.7 million in 2015.
There has been a decline in regular riders, from 1.6 million in 2011 to 1.3 million in 2015.
However, there has been significant growth in the number of riders aged between 16 and 24, rising from 368,000 in 2011 to 403,000 in 2015.

There remains a strong gender bias, with females representing 74% of the riding population. In 2015, there are an estimated 962,000 female regular riders compared with 348,000 males.


While 18% of ex-riders said that cost was the reason they gave up, lost access to a horse was also noted as a prominent factor.

Of the ex-riders, 34% said they would be interested in returning to horse riding in the future.
An estimated 3 million people have taken a riding holiday in the past 12 months. Older riders, of 55 and over, are more likely to do this.

There are an estimated 446,000 horse-owning households in the country. This figure is strikingly similar to that of 2011, when there were 451,000.

The number of horses in Britain has fallen from 988,000 in 2011 to 944,000 in 2015. This figure includes those owned privately but kept by others or owned by private establishments.

There are 19 million equestrian consumers in Britain with a range of associated interests. This figure has remained fairly constant over the past 20 years.

In 2015, indirect spending on equestrian items such as hats and body protectors, clothing, books and magazines stands at £560 million, compared with £557 million in 2011.

In 2011, 60% of people expected to cut back on non-essential products, but this figure has dropped significantly, with only 38% planning to do so. 

Buying equestrian goods in bricks-and-mortar stores and online has continued to grow. In 2011, 83% of people bought from a retail store and, four years later, 97% do so. In 2011, 49% of people ordered equestrian goods from the Internet and this figure has grown to 64%. 

In 2015, an estimated £3,600 is spent on each horse, compared with £2,650 in 2011.

Cambrian Caving Council: Stuart France
NRW's land agent confirmed in a review meeting recently that the disused mines access agreement is working well from their perspective, and NRW are going to renew it for another year.  CCC hopes to add some new sites if talks with various external stakeholders are successful.  Most of the original list of mine sites are now available to cavers and mine explorers.  There are a few exceptions where the access scheme team are still exploring sites themselves to develop risk assessments and other project documentation prior to making them available to general visitors who are approved under the scheme.
The caving access agreement with DIO for Castlemartin Tank Firing Range will also renew on the same terms for the 2016-17 season.

We have opened negotiations with a major utility company in Wales with caves on its lands.  As is to be expected, Health and Safety is a major concern.  But we hope to find common ground on which to manage perceived risks, as has been achieved already with NRW and DIO as explained above, and then work towards a formal access agreement.

There has been a first meeting with NRW at a very senior level during the summer with a view to developing a signed Memorandum of Understanding about caving practice generally across Wales.  This is a significant step forward in creating a consistent policy framework which will assist both NRW local staff in making their decisions and also guide cavers about what standards are expected of them.

Dŵr Cymru:  Tom Packham

I have replied to the consultation on the Green Paper on ‘Improving opportunities to access the outdoors for responsible recreation’ On access to reservoirs we would like bye laws to enforce instances where we cannot permit access, but also to stipulate the conditions where we can. 

At Llys y Fran Reservoir, Pembs, we are one of 3 projects in SW Wales to attract ERDF funding to provide new key attractor sites for Wales tourism.  We will improve cycle tracks to Rosebush and beyond to the Preseli Hills, water sports, improved visitor centre, and outdoor and indoor water themed displays.  The £2m investment by DCWW will be match funded by ERDF to comprise a £4m tourism destination a local and national attraction.  Partners are Pembs CC, Visit Wales.

As I am sure David Evans of the Trust will report, Elan Valley Trust has been awarded £1.7 million for the Elan Links project, a project developed by a group of hard working partners, that also includes Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water, Community Arts Rhayader & District and Tir Coed to name but a few. The project has been funded by the Heritage Lottery (HLF) Landscape Partnership Programme (LP) and will deliver a strategic programme of investment that will safeguard the unique and special heritage of the Elan Valley whilst increasing enjoyment, education, training, and recreational opportunities for the benefit of all.

Glandŵr Cymru:  Andrew Stumpf
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Winter Works Open Day – Goytre December 6th 

During each winter works season we hold a number of free open days and this year is no exception. We're inviting you along to take a look behind the scenes and find out what it takes to keep our canals and rivers open to everyone

https://canalrivertrust.org.uk/enjoy-the-waterways/events/2015-12-06-goytre-aqueduct-open-day
An open day will take place on December 6th at Goytre. Works began on 2nd November and comprise dewatering of the Aqueduct for the walls/embankment to be injected with grout and the channel puddled with clay. A temporary bridge will be constructed across the towpath to allow access to the Goytre facilities. The towpath will remain open. Works will be completed by 14th December.  A second phase of works to water control structures will be after Christmas. In parallel a section of the canal at Llangynidr is being relined following problems identified in the summer. £2m will be spent in all.

Royal Welsh Show July 20 – 24th
Our attendance continues to be an effective way of engaging with both the public and organisations in Wales.  170 volunteer hours complemented the input of our staff this year.  

Our Explorers team engaged with 1700 children in a range of activities and 170 surveys were completed for a BLF Education Coordinator funding application.  In addition 13 people signed up to join our increasing band of Friends (regular donors (over 13,000 now in England and Wales).

Visitors were from locations evenly spread across Wales with 15% of those surveyed living within 5 miles of our canals.  On average 650 people visited the stand on each of the 4 days of whom two thirds were children.  

26 meetings were held this year and were project / subject specific having moved on from awareness raising in prior years. These included Carl Sergeant AM Minister Natural Resources talking about the Mon & Brec, the leaders of three of the four parties in Wales, new MPs Janet Haworth and Craig Williams and Lord Bourne Under Secretary of State for Wales talking about the Wales Bill. 

Bwrdd Glandŵr Cymru 

Bwrdd Glandŵr Cymru, has been established as a natural evolution of the All Wales Partnership.  Chaired by Lynne Berry OBE, deputy Chair of CRT, it has increased Wales’ direct link with the Trustees and therefore internal engagement with activity in Wales.  Their first meeting took place on September 17th in North Wales.  The first members are Dr Ruth Hall, Duncan Smith, Peter Ogden, Carys Howell, Philip Thomas, Paul Thomas and Helen Patterson.  

Discussion at the first meeting included the Outdoor Access and Recreation Consultation.
Mental Health

Dr Ruth Hall has also agreed to help us put together a brief for a consultancy to help us design pilot waterway projects which more explicitly link our activity with clinical outcomes.  Wales spends more on mental health services than on any other part of the NHS and one in four adults experiences mental health problems or illness at some point during their lifetime and one in 10 children between the ages of five and 16 has a mental health problem.

National Assembly Cross Party Waterways Group - Health

Dr Ruth Hall also gave a detailed presentation on the research available to support preventative healthcare at the above meeting in September. The second half of the evening comprised a workshop asking participants what kind of projects and ideas they expected to see on canals. The evening was hosted by new Assembly Member Janet Haworth, as Nick Ramsay AM had to send his apologies

The next meeting will be December 1st in Cardiff looking at water safety.

Monmouthshire & Brecon Canal 
£60,700 from the Heritage Lottery Fund and £30,000 from the Brecon Beacons Trust will create a Limekiln trail.  Repairs will be made to Watton and Llangynidr limekilns and a walking and cycling trail, with interpretation, will inform people about the historic lime industry.  Volunteers will be heavily involved in masonry repairs, vegetation management and erection of the boards.  The volunteers will receive training in traditional skills during the works.

Llangollen Canal
A temporary food and drink offer is now in place at Trevor while more ambitious plans for the site are worked up by ourselves in concert with Wrexham CBC and neighbours.  Blue badge walking guides have also been on site every Saturday in July and August. The visitor centre will be open until Christmas this year.
A HLF Picturesque Landscape Partnership HLF bid for WHS, led by the AONB, has passed stage one (worth £68k). It will focus on the landscape including opening up key views and writing an interpretation strategy among other things.

Arts Council of Wales Partnership 
Two further residencies have been appointed against stiff competition.  Artist Cheon Pyo Lee, will take up the six-month artist residency on Swansea Canal in November. 

The artist was born in Korea but grew up in Paraguay, and currently lives and works in New York. He has an MFA from the School of Art, Yale University having gained a BFA from the School of the Art Institute of Chicago in 2006.  He has an international practice that encompasses exhibitions, awards and residencies, including the Queens Museum, New York and Atelier Mondial Studio Residency in Switzerland in 2014.  ‘His interdisciplinary practice… effortlessly integrates two- to three-dimensional works as well as digital and mechanical elements incorporated in his multimedia installations. His work has earned prominent exhibitions, honors and acclaim internationally.’  Hitomi Iwasaki , Director of Exhibitions/Curator, Queens Museum , New York

His work is accessible and participatory, combining craftsmanship with intellectual rigor. At the heart of his practice is the notion of ‘play’. Which he draws out through a series of quirky objects which question our notions of societal value.

‘Art to me is essentially any medium that is able to evoke curiosity or interest in order to encourage visitors to reconsider the worth of everyday things.’ 

Artist Mo Abd-Ulla will take up the six-month artist residency at Trefor Basin in November. 

The artist was originally from Iraq, where he studied Fine Art. He has MA’s in Interior and Special Design (Chelsea College of Art and Design) and Architectural Design, The Bartlett, University College London . He lives and works in the Netherlands.  The artist employs a broad range of strategies and challenges within his work, blurring the boundaries between fine art, architecture, design, curating and media in relation to political, social and economic processes. Research is at the heart of what he does as an artist. ‘I deem him the ideal artist and designer… the quintessential outsider, but with strong need and desire to share his ideas and his questions with his peers.’  Claudia Cannizzaro, Director, Art Omi International Arts Centre, New York.
IPRoW:  Ruth Rourke
IPRoW have been busy responding to the Welsh consultations on the green paper and Welsh Local Authority Guidance. We are now monitoring concerns raised as to the onerous nature of the guidance for producing a new RoWIP and the funding required to undertake the review, before responding accordingly. 

Members have expressed a desire for a record of the differences between English and Welsh law which can easily be updated as law changes and provide a quick and easy reference for all those managing paths in the border authorities, particularly cross-border. This record has now been produced in draft.  There has also been an interest in developing a watching brief on the differences regarding the benefits or disbenefits of both versions in practice, with a view to change in the other country to a better solution.  This work is on-going. 

There have also been some important legal cases which we have and will be providing information to our members on.  One such case which may be of interest to NAFW members is the case of Chesterton Commercial (Oxon) Limited –v- Oxfordshire County Council (2015) EWHC 2020.  This case has implications for not only highway List of Street records but also for the Definitive Map.  Members might also like to note that we have been advised that the change to Con29 forms making the PROW elements is compulsory from 4/7/2016.  See http://www.lawsociety.org.uk/news/stories/law-society-revised-con-29-and-con-29o-forms  

Open Spaces Society:  Beverley Penney
OSS responded to the access green paper, expressing its concern about the lack of recognition of the historic and cultural value of the rights-of-way network to Wales.

 

Our general secretary spoke at the AGM of the Cambrian Mountains Society and gave some advice on a renewed campaign to have the area designated as an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.

 

We continue to be concerned that there is no law requiring local authorities to take action against unlawful works on common land, which is of course also access land.  A bungalow, currently being built on common land at Llangoed, Anglesey, is an illustration of the problem.

 

We have expressed our opposition to the development of common land at East Pit, Neath Port Talbot.  We have celebrated a new green at Castle Acre, Norton, and Swansea where local people have acquired rights of recreation.

Sport Wales:  Rebecca Mattingley

School Sport Survey 2015 Update

During the summer term of 2015, with the support of local authorities and schools across Wales, we gave 116,000 children and young people the opportunity to have a say on sport and well-being.  Over 1,000 schools took part, helping to make this the biggest survey of its kind in the UK.

This short animation sums up what they told us:  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TF90x-DFqU4
Headline findings from the survey show that:

48% of pupils in Years 3-11 are hooked on sport and take part in extracurricular or community club sport on three or more occasions per week.  In 2013, the figure was 40%. 

There remains a gender difference in participation levels.  52% of boys and 44% of girls are hooked on sport.  

Participation levels also vary according to pupils’ age, ethnicity, disability and relative level of deprivation.  In 2015 the survey showed that in comparison with Wales as a whole, higher percentages were recorded for:

· Pupils in Years 5 and 6 (52%)

· Mixed race and black/black British pupils (52%)

· Pupils from the least deprived schools[1] (54%)

· Pupils in secondary schools who were Welsh speakers (55%)

Our website www.schoolsportsurvey.org.uk contains infographics, case studies, and tables of statistics, and shows participation levels in a wide range of different sports/activities at national and local level.  

Please feel free to share these results with partners and contact schoolsportsurvey@sportwales.org.uk with any queries.

Sustrans:  Gwyn Smith
Over the past few months Sustrans Cymru has been going through a reorganisation.  On the built environment side we have rearranged our area managers to cover South East, South West, North and Mid Wales and now cities. We also have a new maintenance team based in Llanelli as well as a new part time maintenance manager.  Changes on our smarter choices side including sadly losing some of our Bike Officers.  However our existing Bike IT officers now have new roles in the Active Journeys program. We also have a new Head of External Affairs, Chris Roberts and a new communications officer Natasha Withey.  Take a look at Natasha’s work on the Sustrans Cymru Facebook page.

Sustrans recently won a contact from Welsh government for the Active Journeys Program for three years.  This will replace the schools Bike IT program. This funding is reduced from the previous Bike IT program and has an all Wales remit.  We are currently setting up a program to cover secondary schools where they will be designing their ideal journey to school which will feed into the Safe Routes in the community program and the Integrated Network Map (INM) which is the next stage in the Active Travel Act process.

Bike Life - We're collaborating with seven cities in the UK to report on progress towards making cycling an attractive and everyday means of travel. The Welsh Government has an ambition, set out in the Active Travel Act, to make walking and cycling the most natural and normal way of getting about.  The aim is to map out, deliver and promote walking and cycling networks that make every day journeys easier and safer by foot and cycle. The Bike Life report will be used as a source of information for the public, businesses and policy-makers alike to help shape the future of Wales’ capital city. Full report here: http://www.sustrans.org.uk/sites/default/files/bike_life_cardiff_2015_0.pdf
Sustrans has just delivered a report on the use of disused railway tunnels.  Commissioned by Welsh Government it is a high level report setting out which tunnels could be potentially brought back into use, in which order they should be prioritised and how developing a tunnels business case stands up.

We are now working on the next stage of the Active Travel Act.  While looking at the first stage of the act the ERM (existing Routes Map) we realised that there were some issues with the way information was going to be recorded and this was fed back to Welsh Government.  It also allowed us to offer some help to local authorities and in some cases we have carried out the work for them.  Therefore to help with the next stage the INM (integrated Network Map) we have set up a working group to look at the process and work out the best way to collect, analyse and map.  To do this we hope to run a pilot project and this will form the basis again of feedback to Welsh Government and setting out what work we may be able to do for the local authorities to help them fulfil their obligations in the most efficient way.

Visit Wales:  Kerry Thatcher

The Years of’ Programme 
A drive to theme each year according to Wales’ key strengths and to work in partnership with the public and private sector give Wales a strong and consistent presence in key markets. ‘The Years of..’ programme is an opportunity for tourism businesses to work with Visit Wales to maximise their promotional activity by focusing in on events, activities and tourism products happening over the next few years. 

The Welsh Government has launched an initiative to make Wales the top destination for adventure in 2016.  

Bear Grylls, Lowri Morgan, Richard Parks, Maria Leijerstam and Tori James have agreed to become ‘Adventure Ambassadors’ for Wales.

Year of Adventure - 2016
The Year of Adventure 2016 is designed to motivate the people of Wales, galvanise the industry and inspire target markets to think differently and visit Wales now.  The Year of Adventure will celebrate Wales as an ‘Adventure’ destination, offering a wealth of outdoor activity products and a wide range of accessible adventures for all ages and abilities including the extreme and soft, the physical and cultural.    

Roadshows have already taken place in Mid and North Wales but there are a further two scheduled to take place next month.  If you wish to book a place please click on the names below: 
18 November – South West – philip.abraham@wales.gsi.gov.uk  
19 November – South East – AliceBethany.Brown@wales.gsi.gov.uk  
Visit Wales is currently in the process of developing an activity plan, and a draft calendar for the year will be shared shortly.  

You can e-mail details of your adventure product or event by emailing – yearofadventure@wales.gsi.gov.uk.  
To ensure you don’t miss out, you can subscribe to regular Visit Wales newsletters and e-mails by completing this short form: online subscription form
WROWMWG (Adept):  Ruth Rourke

Members all report heavy cuts which are affecting each authority’s countryside access officers differently.  The effects will probably not show entirely until the next financial year, but it already appears that many authorities’ rights of way officers are being absorbed into other areas of delivery and are no longer just responsible for rights of way work.  Public Rights of Way Managers also see their role not just as rights of way, but as Countryside Access Officers fulfilling wider access roles.  This is an opportunity to think more strategically and sustainably bringing together all types of access and recreation areas.

The Welsh consultations have been taken up most of the groups time.  However negotiations are still on-going around Cross-compliance and we are also in dialogue with Welsh Government to resolve remaining Glastir issues.   
END.
[1] The percentage of pupils who are eligible for Free School Meals (FSM) is used as a proxy measure of socioeconomic status. Schools in Free School Quartile 1 (FSM 1) have low level of pupils eligible for FSM – and are considered the least deprived. Schools in FSM4 have high levels of pupils eligible for free meals and are most deprived.
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